Children's Legal Rights Journal

Volume 43 | Issue 1

Article 6

2022

The Ukrainian Family Separation Crisis

Amanda Scott

Follow this and additional works at: https://lawecommons.luc.edu/clrj

Part of the Family Law Commons, and the Juvenile Law Commons

Recommended Citation

Amanda Scott, *The Ukrainian Family Separation Crisis*, 43 CHILD. LEGAL RTS. J. 77 (). Available at: https://lawecommons.luc.edu/clrj/vol43/iss1/6

This Article is brought to you for free and open access by LAW eCommons. It has been accepted for inclusion in Children's Legal Rights Journal by an authorized editor of LAW eCommons. For more information, please contact law-library@luc.edu.

Around the World

The Ukrainian Family Separation Crisis

Amanda Scott*

In the aftermath of the Russian invasion of Ukraine in February 2022, there has been a dramatic increase in Ukrainian family separation. Women and their children were forced to leave their homes and oftentimes their husbands, to seek safety in another country. Family separation was an expected consequence of the war, and in preparation for this disaster, UNICEF trained thousands of people on how to shelter children separated from their families in Ukraine. However, no amount of preparation could have been sufficient to handle the magnitude of Ukrainian family separation that took place within such a short amount of time. Ukrainian family separation has become Europe's largest humanitarian crisis since World War II and was exacerbated by the family separation that occurred at the United States-Mexico border.

I. WOMEN AND CHILDREN FLEEING UKRAINE

As of September 30, 2022, 7,536,433 Ukrainians have been registered outside of Ukraine since February 2022. The assumption can be made that many of these people had to undergo family separation, as women between the ages of 30 and 39 make up much of this number. This is so because men over the age of 18 and under the age of 60 were mandated to stay in Ukraine serve for their country. However, as of September 20, 2022, there have been over six million people re-cross the border back into Ukraine. This number indicates that returning to Ukraine is the end goal for many of those who were forced to leave. However, until they are able to return home, the mothers are left feelings cared, confused, alone, and in most cases without an easily accessible safe place to go.

Such was the case of Valentina, who was forced to flee her home with her two young children leaving behind her husband. She spoke about her young son crying as they crossed the border to Romania. She detailed how scared she was as they heard explosions while leaving. Her husband drove them to the border where, for their safety, Valentina had no choice but to leave her husband and take her children to safety in a neighboring country. Valentina and her young children fled, in great fear, to Romania where they were welcomed and offered support at the border by people waiting to help the influx of Ukrainians.

While some chose to go to further countries such as Romania, many mothers opted to flee directly at Ukraine's borders to Poland, Hungary, Slovakia, and Moldova. In most of these instances, they only had with them the belongings that they could carry. Many Ukrainian families also fled to eastern Europe. Poland and Germany have received the most refugees, with over one million each. Germany is a country that welcomed Ukrainians with open arms and outpouring support, both financially and emotionally. Many Ukrainians also journeyed to the United States to seek refuge.

^{*} Amanda Scott is a second-year law student pursuing her JD at Loyola University Chicago School of Law.

II. UKRAINIANS SEEKING REFUGE IN THE UNITED STATES

The United States is home to the second-largest Ukrainian population in the world. The majority of Ukrainian immigrants gain legal permanent resident status through family sponsorship or admittance via refugee and asylum channels. In continuance of this relationship with Ukrainians, as an initial response to the attack on Ukraine, President Biden pledged to provide a temporary safe haven for those displaced from their homes. The Biden administration implemented action to take in Ukrainians on March 3, 2022, when Homeland Security announced the grant of Temporary Protected Status (TPS) for 18 months, from April 19, 2022, through October 19, 2023. This concerned certain Ukrainians already present in the U.S. This plan was expected to allow 59,600 Ukrainians to be eligible for relief from deportation and work authorization. Later, on April 21, 2022, the Biden administration announced a plan to welcome up to 100,000 Ukrainians through a combination of multiple programs such as Uniting for Ukraine and other, more permanent entry pathways.

The United States received more than 100,000 Ukrainians in the first five months following Russia's invasion of Ukraine. When Ukrainians come to the U.S., they have multiple ways to enter. These include temporary or immigrant visas, private sponsorship programs, a traditional refugee system, or admittance at the U.S.-Mexico border. It is at the U.S.-Mexico border that more hardship has been caused for the children from Ukraine as they are often separated from their guardians.

In April 2022 alone, over 20,000 Ukrainians showed up to U.S. ports of entry and were stopped at the border because they were deemed "inadmissible." About a third of these Ukrainians were below the age of seventeen. The U.S.-Mexico border was the place of entry for those without necessary papers, whereas the other means of entry were where the people with the necessary papers went. These people that showed up at the border were allowed to temporarily enter the U.S. at the border under "parole" for the obvious humanitarian reasons.

III. CHILDREN SEPARATED AT THE U.S.-MEXICO BORDER

Although families coming from Ukraine to the U.S. have been granted expedited admission, there are hundreds of children that arrived without their parents, with extended family members such as aunts, uncles, and cousins. At the U.S.-Mexico border, these Ukrainian children have been detained and separated from these caregivers. The guardians are detained because they are not the direct parent or sibling of the child, and they must go through the proper screenings to be admitted into the U.S. with the child. This is a precaution taken to prevent issues such as trafficking, as it is known that a child crossing the border with an adult other than their parent is a sign of potential exploitation. There are many instances in which adults are using kids as their ticket to enter the US. The separation is done with the child's best interest in mind, however, in innocent cases, it only harms the child.

Seventeen-year-old, Yelyzaveta Krasulia, was faced with the decision to flee her home when Russia invaded Ukraine. She made the incredibly difficult choice to separate 2022]

79

from her mother, who stayed behind to provide care for her loved ones that were unable to travel due to not having valid passports. Yelyzaveta traveled to the U.S. by herself to stay with a close family friend. At the San Diego-Tijuana border, Yelyzaveta was separated from that family friend and put in a holding cell. Shortly after, she was sent to a New York facility designated for unaccompanied migrant children. Yelyzaveta's family friend had a notarized letter from Yelyzaveta's mother authorizing her to escort Yelyzaveta into the. U.S. and to be her caregiver. However, this legally verified letter was denied. This process resulted in Yelyzaveta and her mother undergoing further trauma after being forced to flee from their home. Yelyzaveta reported having all her belongings taken from her, including her phone, documents, luggage, book, and shoelaces. She told her family friend that she was being held in a prison cell with approximately twenty-five other people from Ukraine, Russia, and Belarus. Yelyzaveta was told she would be released at certain times only to be transferred to another facility. She was stopped from speaking her preferred language of Russian and was told she could only speak English. Following the false release incident, Yelyzaveta and her mother were informed it would take weeks for them to reunite, leaving them feeling that the U.S. was not allowing an easy or welcoming pathway for Ukrainians to take care of their families during this traumatic time, as much of their help was just surface level and not done with the intention of providing legitimate shelter.

IV. CONCLUSION

Stories like Yelyzaveta's are all too common and gut-wrenching. These individuals are forced to flee their homes in Ukraine without their families, only to be separated from their only caregivers at a U.S. border, where they were supposed to receive relief. There has been significant public outcry for solutions to this existential problem. It is clearly not an accessible option for many of these Ukrainians to return to their homes in Ukraine, as it is still not safe to do so. Overall, millions of Ukrainians have undergone family separation in 2022 due to the war and need accessible safe havens.

[Vol. 43: 1

SOURCES

Adrian Florido, *Ukrainian Children are Being Separated from Extended Family at the* U.S.-Mexico Border, NPR (Apr. 18, 2022, 4:26 PM), https://www.npr.org/2022/04/18/1093380825/ukrainian-children-are-being-separated-from-extended-family-at-the-u-s-mexico-bo.

Camilo Montoya-Galvez, U.S. Admits 100,000 Ukrainians in 5 Months, Fulfilling Biden Pledge, CBS NEWS (July 29, 2022, 6:26 PM), <u>https://www.cbsnews.com/news/us-admits-100000-ukrainians-in-5-months-fulfilling-biden-pledge/</u>.

Ed Caeser, *A Ukrainian Refugee's Fight to Save the Family She Left Behind*, THE NEW YORKER (June 20, 2022), <u>https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2022/06/27/a-ukrainian-refugees-fight-to-save-the-family-she-left-behind</u>.

Erol Yayboke et al., *Update on Forced Displacement Around Ukraine*, CTR. FOR STRATEGIC & INT'L STUD. (Oct. 3, 2022), <u>https://www.csis.org/analysis/update-forced-displacement-around-ukraine</u>.

Janna Ataiants, et al., Unaccompanied Children at the United States Border, a Human Rights Crisis That Can be Addressed with Policy Change, J. IMMIGR. MINOR HEALTH (2018), https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5805654/.

John Davis, *Border Crisis: CBP Fights Child Exploitation*, U.S. CUSTOMS AND BORDER PROT. (Jan. 4, 2022), <u>https://www.cbp.gov/frontline/border-crisis-cbp-fights-child-exploitation</u>.

Joshua Rodriguez & Jeanne Batalova, *Ukrainian Immigrants in the United States*, MIGRATION POL'Y INST. (June 22, 2022), https://www.migrationpolicy.org/article/ukrainian-immigrants-united-states.

Kate Morrissey, *A Ukrainian Minor's Separation from Caregiver at San Diego Border Shows Trauma Behind Policy*, THE SAN DIEGO UNION-TRIB. (Apr. 8, 2022, 6:50 AM), <u>https://www.sandiegouniontribune.com/news/immigration/story/2022-04-08/cbp-ukrainian-minor-border</u>.

Miriam Jordan, *Ukrainian Children and Caregivers are Being Separated at U.S. Border*, N.Y. TIMES (Apr. 19, 2022), <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2022/04/19/us/ukraine-family-separations.html</u>.

UKRAINE, *Thousands Trained to Shelter Children Separated From Families in Ukraine*, RELIEFWEB (July 11, 2022), <u>https://reliefweb.int/report/ukraine/thousands-trained-shelter-children-separated-families-ukraine-enuk</u>.

2022]

Families Separated and Children at Risk, WORLD VISION, <u>https://www.worldvision.org.uk/about/blogs/families-separated-at-the-ukraine-border/</u> (last visited Oct. 10, 2022).

Ukrainians at the U.S.-Mexico Border: Seeking Admission at U.S. Ports of Entry by Nationality, TRAC IMMIGR. (May 17, 2022), <u>https://trac.syr.edu/immigration/reports/683/</u>.

U.S. CITIZENSHIP AND IMMIGRATION SERVICES, TEMPORARY PROTECTED STATUS DESIGNATED COUNTRY: UKRAINE (2022), https://www.uscis.gov/humanitarian/temporary-protected-status/TPS-Ukraine.